TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

AUGUST 12TH, 2021

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, August 12th, 2021 at the Town Hall.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:01 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Supervisor Burton dedicated this meeting to Dave Robertson who passed away last month.  His sister, Kay Couse, read a beautiful tribute to her brother and thanked the Town Board for this honor.
Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – present




Frank Pepe – present
Also in attendance was Town Attorney Robert Butts.

LIAISON REPORTS: 
Councilwoman Mary Weinberger reported that the Rec. and the Grange were sponsoring the movie “Ice Age” Aug. 20th at about 7:45 pm, and the Stanford Business Association is sponsoring a concert from 6:30-8:30 pm on Saturday, Aug, 21st – register for tickets on the link on the Town’s website.
Councilman Frank Pepe stated that the Dutchess County Human Rights Commission will be having a booth at Community Day.
Councilwoman Margaret Fallon had nothing to report.

Councilman Paul Coughlin had nothing to report.
Supervisor Burton stated that the Board had a Special Meeting on Monday in order to approve the second phase of electrical work for the Haunted Fortress.  An inspection date of August 31st was expected but insurance was still needed as well as a continued clean-up of the area.  She added that we are fortunate to have a wonderful volunteer Fire Company but they are in need of new members, as well as junior members, so help them to help all of us.  County Executive Molinaro has reconvened his calls to mayors and supervisors regarding increases in Covid cases with a positivity rate of 4.11%, and the County Health Dept. will be having a booth at Community Day as well with information on vaccinations; school districts are still working on their protocols for September, but County employees are already masking.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Janet Allison, 28 Patricia Lane – as an active member of the Waterman Bird Club was distressed at the logged and stripped areas on Homan/Bowen Roads (Dutchess Gables) as breeding areas have been destroyed resulting in the deaths of many birds and animals, and asked what the Winnakee Land Trust was doing.
Johanna Shafer, 21 Decker Road – also spoke on behalf of the animals and birds at both Dutchess Gables and Sisters Hill and wondered what Winnakee was doing at these locations.  The Sisters Hill neighbors were unhappy with all the logging done there as there seems to be a public relations problem and hoped that Sisters Hill would not look the same as Dutchess Gables.

Betsy Coppell, 81 Sisters Hill Road – our property borders Winnakee and is worried that the same will be done on Sisters Hill that was done on Homan with the wide roads, logging and understands that hunting is being allowed.  There has been no information on the plans, we have been locked out of our own land and are worried about the future of the property.
Curtis DeVito, CAC member – read comments from the Conservation Advisory Commission - The Conservation Advisory Commission of the Town of Stanford shares some deep concerns that town residents and community groups have expressed and continue to express as they relate to the ecological impacts that current practices will have on the Winnakee Land Trust’s Homan Road and Sisters Hill Road properties.

We ask that the Winnakee Land Trust invest in community outreach and engagement to

ensure that local stakeholders' concerns are heard and considered in advance of

breaking ground. In an effort to destigmatize conservation and foster transparency, we

ask that the following be shared now and in advance of the start of any conservation

project moving forward:

1. A written overview of the long-term plan for the property
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2. An ecological assessment performed prior to breaking ground

3. An outline of proposed operations and logistics. We know there are a myriad of

ways to remove invasive plant material, with pros and cons for each.

This would support the CAC’s current goal to reframe conservation as an equitable

protection of public and quasi-public lands. We also would like to feel prepared enough

to address concerns of residents as they arise and want to be mindful of the picture we

paint of conservation in Stanford, especially when we encourage replication on private

residential property.

We are grateful that the Winnakee Land Trust recognizes the treasure of Stanford’s

natural resources and has identified parcels that are uniquely attractive for its

conservation efforts. But we would also like to acknowledge another local treasure:

The vast wealth of knowledge of the town residents. Residing here in Stanford is an

array of ecologists, farmers, naturalists, biologists, historians and keen observers of the

natural environment, whom the Winnakee Land Trust can and should confer with.

As for the CAC itself, moving forward, we commit to a more collaborative and

transparent process with respect to land development and conservation projects of the

Winnakee Land Trust and others, and we aim to establish a routine process for our

involvement, as appropriate, in the development and implementation of such projects.
Ryan Orton, secretary for the Grange – Community Day will be on Sat., Sept. 18th and will be all outside and as normal as possible; so glad that the Town is sponsoring the fireworks at about 8pm and the Grange will be serving complimentary ice cream; Candidates Night will be earlier this year, on Tuesday, October 5th and will be carried live on Facebook as well as being recorded; a debate for the local candidates will be on Thursday, Oct. 7th at 7pm and will also be live on Facebook if all of the candidates agree to it; and the last Community Day planning meeting will be on Sept, 1st.
Katie Fallon, president of the Grange – added that she will be moderating Candidate’s night but they will have a neutral party from outside of Town to moderate the debate.

Mark D’Agostino, 26 Ernest Road- has concerns with the Comprehensive Plan and its’ restrictions such as establishing ridgeline protection, requiring all subdivision applications to do conservation cluster alternatives, inventory of short-term rental properties (B&Bs), and require an analysis on site plan reviews that are adjacent to farmland for their potential impacts.  He asked Supervisor Burton for her position on these matters, and she responded that the Comprehensive Plan isn’t nearly finished and is open to revisions and public hearings.  The Town Board will vote to accept it or not but will get input before then; right now nothing has been accepted.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Frank Pepe, to accept the agenda as presented.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
NEW BUSINESS:

Presentations:

Bob Davis, Winnakee Land Trust Executive Director: gave background information of the Winnakee Land Trust, started in 1989 and spoke of the following plans: taking a pro-active approach to managing the problems of deer and Japanese barberry since acquiring both properties.  The Dutchess Gables property will have more intensive control while the Sisters Hill will have moderate control.  He spoke at length on each property, what had been done and what will be done, to clear the canopy, replant native species of plants and bring the width of the pathways to a more manageable 5 ft.  Hunting will be permitted to only one hunter, and the contractor hired to take down trees had been required to remove the many logged trees that he had been storing on Homan Road.  Several people asked him questions after his presentation, and he apologized for the lack of communication on the two parcels.
Danielle Salisbury, Cornell Cooperative Extension: spoke briefly on the Climate Smart Community Initiative funded by the DEC River Estuary Project, and how the Town can be included in this voluntary project, many of which the Town has already done: emergency management plans, hazard mitigation, energy efficiency.  A town that 
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participates can also be eligible for various funding sources and achieve different participation levels.
1. INTERNATIONAL CLOWN WEEK PROCLAMATION: In recognition of our own BeeBee the Clown (Jackie Reynolds), Supervisor Burton read the following proclamation:
                                                 "International Clown Week"
     Whereas, for centuries court jesters and fools have provided much needed comic relief in both happy and challenging times; and
     Whereas, by tradition, clowns have long been known as ambassadors of joy and goodwill and to bring happiness to both children and adults; and
     Whereas, President Richard M. Nixon created “Clown Week” in 1971 to recognize the importance of laughter and joy and the role that clowns can play in bringing us happiness; and
     Whereas, in recognition of the charitable activities of gentle and funny clowns and the wholesome entertainment they provide for all of our citizens: "International Clown Week" has been proclaimed for the week of August 1st to August 7th, 2021; and 
     Now, therefore, I, __Wendy Burton____ of ___Supervisor of the Town of Stanford proclaim the week of August 9th to August 13th, 2021, “International Clown Week” on this ____9th  _____ day of ___August, 2021.    With Special recognition to our own Magical Jackie Reynolds, a.k.a BeeBee the Clown.
     Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 
2. COMPREHENSIVE PLAN REVIEW COMMITTEE CONTRACT:  Supervisor Burton explained that the consulting company for the CPRC had finished their scope of work, but the Committee had gone above and beyond with more work and were asking the Board to approve AKRF Consultants additional proposal to finish in the amount of $10,500.  A motion to approve this fee was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 
3. SEPTEMBER BOARD MEETING DATE CHANGES: The Board agreed with Supervisor Burton to change the dates for the September Board meetings to Monday, Sept. 13th for the Workshop and Tuesday, Sept. 14th for the regular meeting.
4. FREE SENIORS; PASSES TO THE REC.-RESOLUTION #8B: Supervisor Burton read the following resolution:

RESOLUTION #8B OF 2021
TO allow all senior residents of the Town of stanford to have free access to our Rec Park

Whereas the Town Board of the Town of Stanford deeply honors our Senior Citizens, and appreciates everything they have contributed and continue to contribute to the Town, and

 
Whereas the Town Board would like to remove any obstacles that might keep them from utilizing Sparc Park,

Now Therefore be it Resolved that all senior residents of the Town of Stanford over the age of 65 be given free day passes to the Park.
Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes , Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.       

Resolution #8B OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 12th day of August 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

5. BUDGET RESOLUTIONS 8C & 8D: The following 2021 Budget resolutions were read by Wendy Burton.

Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, as follows:
Budget Resolution #8C of 2021: 

General Fund
Whereas the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2021 General 
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Fund budget lines that will exceed the amount of fund available in these certain budget 
lines, and

Whereas, the General Fund has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide  for expenditures,

Now therefore be it resolved that the Town of Stanford Town Board hereby amends and transfers from and to budget lines listed below for FY 2021:

ACCOUNT
      DESCRIPTION
            
INCREASE

DECREASE

00-01-1330-40      Tax Collection C.E.

$19.90

00-01-1330-49     Tax Coll. Stamps




             -$19.90  

Total Funds:                                                      
$19.90

               $19.90     

00-06-7140-20    Rec Playgrd.

            $ 13,563.22*
00-01-1990-40    Contingency




           - $13,563.22*

Total Funds:                                                             $13,563.22                    $13,563.22

*Replacement for lawnmower used at Rec and at Town Hall
Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes , Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.       

Resolution #8C OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 12th day of August 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
Budget Resolution #8D of 2021
Highway Fund

Motion made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Margaret Fallon, as follows:

Whereas the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2021 Highway Fund budget lines that will exceed the amount of fund available in these certain budget lines, and

Whereas, the Highway Fund has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

Now therefore be it resolved that the Town of Stanford Town Board hereby amends and transfers from and to budget lines listed below for FY 2021:

ACCOUNT
     DESCRIPTION
PURPOSE
INCREASE

DECREASE

01-04-5130-44      HWY DA 

Tires

$ 4,520.19

01-04-5120-40     HWY BRIDGES




             -$ 3,751.20 

01-04-5130-42     HWY MACHINERY     Parts 



  -$    768.99

 Total Funds:                                                      
$ 4,520.19

  $ 4,520.19
Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.       

Resolution #8D OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 12th day of August 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

6. MARIJUANA LEGISLATION – SET PUBLIC HEARING DATE FOR OCTOBER 4TH, 2021: The Town must deal with this new legislation by Dec. 31st to either opt into marijuana dispensaries and/or lounges, or opt out.  Towns can opt out, then decide not to, but if they opt in, they cannot change.  After discussion, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to hold a public hearing on this matter on October 14th, 2021 in order to get additional opinions.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

7. FOOD TRUCKS: Rec. Director Osterman was looking to have two food trucks at the Rec the week of August 16th and a motion to approve both the Cider Bros, House food truck and the Grill Wagon to be at the Rec. Park that week was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – abstained, adding he fully supports the use of food trucks for the Rec. but has concerns regarding insurance only.
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8.  SPECIAL EVENTS COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to appoint Doreen Brown and Katie Fallon to the Special Events Committee.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy 
Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

9. 2022 BUDGET PROGRESS UPDATE: The Supervisor stated that she had met with every department and has sent all figures to Councilman Pepe for input into the worksheets.  Budget workshops will begin next month, earlier than the State’s guidelines for the Budget Process and this Board will have the 2022 Budget passed before Election Day.
10. CHANGE RECREATION COMMISSION MEMBERSHIP FROM FIVE TO SEVEN: Brief discussion followed with Rec. liaison May Weinberger adding that they had two people who were really interested in working on this commission.

11. CORRECT JUNE MINUTES FOR ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS SECRETARY: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to have the June 10th, 2021 Town Board Minutes corrected to read that the ZBA secretary would work 6 hours per bi-weekly payroll, not 6 hours per week.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.

12. REC. SNACK BAR REPAIR: Discussion followed that the Rec. snack bar was in need of repair but it was agreed that the Highway Department will fix it after the season ends.
13. AMERICAN RESCUE PLAN FUNDS AND OTHER FINANCIALS: Supervisor Burton stated that she had been studying the limits and restrictions for the use of the American Rescue Plan funds.  The first installment of half had been received, $191,000.  Her secretary, Ms. Cottrell, had read the Treasury’s terms and the Town is hoping to be able to use some of the funding to repair the cell tower, generator and transmitter on the Verizon tower so that the Highway Dept, and the Fire Company can talk to each other.  The matter is open to discussion but there also can be funding for small businesses that might have had losses due to Covid.
14. MULTI-YEAR PLANNING POLICY RESOLUTION: Councilman Pepe described the Town’s 5-year policy that had started a year ago but with more progress being made, as well as the State Comptroller’s office asking for a written policy, this completed policy was presented as follows:

Policy Section: Budget & Finance

Approval Date: First Reading August 12, 2021

Revisions:

Policy: (02) (g) Multi-Year Financial Planning

1. Summary: To insure long range financial planning for a vision of the

future of the Town of Stanford and identification of critical controllable

variables.

2. Policy Purposes:

a. Require each annual budget to be constructed as one component

within a forward looking, multi-year budgetary plan.

b. Establish a full planning vision of future spending, savings, taxes,

capital requirements, and operations of the Town.

c. Recognize that planning does not cede control from future Board’s

flexibility to guide the direction, programs, and finances of the

Town.

3. Policy

a. The development of each annual budget will comply with Policy

(02) (a) “Budget Approval Protocols,” Policy (02) (b) Fund Balance

and Reserves, State law and OSC Procedures, and will be

presented as one element of a forward moving five-year
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“Multi-Year Plan (MYP).”

b. The MYP will be presented each year along with the future year’s

proposed budget and will be a companion to the public’s version of

the budget package.
c. A Report will be prepared once each quarter updating the

conditions and premises upon which the MYP has been

developed. These changing conditions will be considered in the

subsequent year’s proposed budget and the annual renewal of the

MYP.

1

d. Five Critical Variables to be contained in the MYP:

i. Annual appropriations and anticipated future expenses,

ii. Fund Balance management:

1. What capital savings are to be considered reserves

and not to be included with the policy reservation for

emergency purposes,

2. How much, if any, is to be appropriated to future

budgets for general operating purposes,

3. How does the anticipated fund balance compare to

the limits set in Policy (02) (b) and what adjustments

are necessary,

iii. The prospects for non-tax income growth, or reduction,

iv. Potential grown, or reduction, of taxable assessment

values,

v. Property Taxes and the impact on property owners.

e. The Annual MYP will be presented numerically and in writing

identifying all of the assumptions upon which the plan is based.

f. The MYP will be a component of the annual public hearing on the

budget.

4. Source Documents & Samples Templates

a. OSC guidance document entitled, “Multi Year Financial Planning -

Multi Year Financial Planning Local Government Management

Guide” [pdf]

b. OSC guidance document entitled, “Multi Year Capital Planning Local

Government Management Guide” [pdf]

15. DRIVEWAY PERMIT FEES: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to increase the Driveway Permit fees from $100 to $200.  The $100 permit fee had been in effect for almost 25 years and these approvals are more work for the Highway Superintendent.    Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.

16. APPROVAL OF AUGUST ABSTRACTS: The Abstract of Claims #8 for August 2021 were approved on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, as follows: Abstract #8:
General Fund – ck.#s 6019-6076, in the amount of $64,457.18
(General Fund – Rec. Oval Tennis, ck.# 6077 in the amount of $9,233.00)

Highway Fund – ck.#s 3923-3943 in the amount of  $21,030.13
Bangall Light – ck.# 3017 in the amount of $837.49
Capital Projects – ck.# 3014 in the amount of $29,199.40
Escrow Fund – ck. #1005 in the amount of $1,870.50

Total for Abstract #8 of 2021:  $126,627.70


Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 

17. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the July 8th, 2021 Town Board meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.
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18. SUPERVISOR’S AUGUST FINANCIAL REPORTS: Supervisor Burton reported that 63% of the anticipated revenue, 55% of sales tax and 45% mortgage tax had been received but several of these revenue streams are received from November through 
January.  The Cablevision fees might be short since the Town has received  a second quarter payment of $12,975.  The Building Dept. has brought in money over and beyond what was budgeted, but the Court is slightly behind.  Expenditures have been from the Risk Retention fund from the Assessor for ongoing litigation  and attorney fees, plus the expense of an unanticipated purchase of a lawn mower. In summation, 56% of the General Fund has been used.  A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to accept the Supervisor’s bank reconciliations, two payroll verifications and the Supervisor’s forecast.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:  Katie Fallon, Grange President, spoke of her concerns with the Grange’s driveway, Knoller Way and problems with the old tree and Roosters’ sign.

With no other business, a motion to adjourn at 8:40 PM was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.
Respectfully submitted,

____________________________
Ritamary Bell 
Town Clerk
